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ANNUAL REPORT 2006/2007

The parish of Whaley Bridge covers four wards; Fernilee, Taxal, Yeardsley and Furness Vale.  There are three councillors representing each ward and the council meets in the Mechanics Institute on the second Thursday of each month (except August).  Meetings are open to the press and public and local people are invited to address councillors during the agenda item “Open Forum” about any issues of concern.

Town Clerk
The Town Clerk is Mrs Stephanie Raybould.  The Clerk’s Office is within the Mechanics Institute and is open to the public between 9.00am and 12.30pm each weekday morning to provide information, advice and to deal with queries. Tel: 01663 733068.

New Ward Member for Fernilee
Cllr John Oliver will be replacing Cllr George Shuker as the third ward member for Fernilee.

Planning Applications
All planning applications for the parish are considered by the council at their monthly meetings and relevant comments and recommendations made to the Planning Department at High Peak Borough Council.  Members of the public are also able to view all applications in the Clerk’s Office weekday mornings.

Precept, Income and Expenditure
The income for the year amounted to £70,121 and the expenditure was £74,246.

The precept for 2007/08 will be £60,500; this would increase the cost for the average Band D property council tax by 1p per week.

Grants and Donations
The council gave grants and donations during 2006/07 to local organisations totalling £2000 during the year.

P C Kevin Ratcliffe – Community Beat Officer
PC Ratcliffe attends each council meeting to give detailed reports of local incidents and answer questions about local concerns.  He is supported by Police Community Support Officer Mathew Winterbottom.

Second Bridge over River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate (Goyt River Bridge)

The second bridge over the River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate is an ongoing project and vital to the regeneration of Whaley Bridge.  The cost of constructing the bridge will be over £1million.  

Funding for this will come from grants from the Derby & Derbyshire Economic Partnership, High Peak Borough Council, United Utilities, Derbyshire County Council, Section 106 Agreements with Tescos and High Peak Developments (subject to development) and Whaley Bridge Town Council who have committed £15,000 towards the costs.  

Market Towns Project Officer

Joanne Williams’ two year contract as WB Market Town Project Officer has now finished.  She has raised the profile of WB producing publications such as the “Gateway to Bugsworth Basin” guide and the “Heart of the High Peak” Visitor Guide.  She introduced the Shop Smart/Shop Local campaign to encourage people to use our local shops.  Two lucky local residents have won a £50 prize each in the draw for March and April.  (Support your local shops or they will disappear).

She also established the Farmers Markets, held on the second Saturday of each month at the Jodrell Arms.

“Friends of” Groups

We now have well established “Friends” groups:

Friends of the Memorial Park

Friends of Whaley Bridge Station 

Friends of Whaley Water Weekend 

Friends of Furness Vale Station 

Local volunteers work hard to improve and promote our local facilities and events.

New Community Facilities
A new Community Association has been established.  It has submitted a bid to the Awards for All Lottery Fund for £7000 to carry out a community audit to identify and develop future community facilities.

Brookfield Pond Nature Reserve

This nature reserve is owned and managed by the council.  It is open to the public at all times for enjoyment and relaxation.  Fishing permits can be obtained from the Mechanics Institute or the Fishing Tackle shop on Old Road.  A full tree survey was carried out by Derbyshire County Council on 24th August 2006, costing £245.  The survey highlighted some urgent work which was undertaken by DCC in November at a cost of £600.  It is planned to clear and resurface the path through the reserve this year.

Canal Basin

This area still requires extensive investment and regeneration.  British Waterways are currently preparing a Conservation Statement to establish the history and significance of the Transhipment Warehouse which is a Grade II * listed building.

Development potential will be greatly enhanced when the Goyt River Bridge is constructed, thus removing HGV traffic from the canal basin.

Sports Pavilion and Multi Use Games Area

The Town Council owns and manages the MUGA and Sports Pavilion off Park Road, adjacent to the football pitches.  The facility is available for hire to the community.  

Whaley Bridge Sports Club is applying for Community Amateur Sports Club status which will enable them to claim a reduction in the business rates paid to HPBC for the sports pavilion.  It is hoped the Club will also promote the facility and encourage new sports and uses for the MUGA and pavilion.

It is currently used by DCC to provide youth activities on Tuesday evenings.

Skatepark and BMX Track

This area is adjacent to the football pitches and is managed by the Town Council.  Regular inspections are undertaken by High Peak Borough Council to ensure that the area and equipment is safe, at a cost of £240 per year.  The facility is provided free of charge for the enjoyment of our younger age group.  It is proposed to provide a teen shelter and carry out improvements to the BMX track this year.

Memorial Park

It is proposed to raise the standard of the Memorial Park to the national benchmark of excellence, namely a Green Flag Park.  A lottery bid has been submitted by High Peak Borough Council and the Town Council has agreed to contribute £10,000 in matched funding over two years towards this project.

Bus Shelters

The council provides 6 bus shelters in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale.  Repairs cost £106 this year and regular cleaning amounts to £957 per year.

Annual Firework Display

The Town Council contributed £1800 towards the annual firework display in the Memorial Park this year.  They have resolved to continue giving financial support for this event for the next five years.

Christmas Trees

The Town Council provided Christmas trees for Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale at a cost of £988.  It also gave a donation of £25 towards providing a Christmas tree for Bridgemont Mission and provided the venue for the Father Christmas Grotto in the Mechanics Institute.  Thanks go to Footsteps for organising the Christmas festivities again this year.

Hanging Baskets and Tubs

Over 70 hanging baskets and 25 flower tubs are provided in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale to enhance the town centres.  Grounds maintenance, including the cost of providing hanging baskets, costs the council in the region of £6,800 each year.  

Community Newsletter

The council produces a quarterly newsletter which is distributed to each household in the parish to keep the community informed about council activities, news and contact information.

Mechanics Institute

The Mechanics Institute on Market Street is managed by the council and provides facilities for the benefit of the whole community including the Volunteer Bureau and weekly Citizens Advice Bureau.  Facilities can be hired for meetings, functions, classes, etc. and the Reading Room is open to the public weekdays and Saturday mornings, providing newspapers and information free of charge.  Derbyshire County Council provides the library in the basement level.  The Town Clerk operates from an office on the ground floor.  During the winter, the Meeting Room and Reading Room were redecorated with the help of Buxton Probation Service.  The council paid nearly £2000 for the Main Hall floor to be refurbished during August 2006.

Furness Vale Tennis Court and Football Field

The Town Council is encouraging HPBC to refurbish the tennis court and football field at Furness Vale.  

Sunnybank Allotment Site
This allotment site is managed by the Town Council providing 16 allotments.  There are now 32 names on the waiting list for allotments so the council is trying to identify an additional site.  The annual rent for an allotment is only £5.

Whaley Bridge Station

The Town Council continues to work to raise the station’s profile and improve its facilities and CCTV cameras will be installed at the station in the coming year.

Whaley Water Weekend

This successful festival event was held on 17th and 18th June 2006 in and around the canal basin area.   It was sponsored by the Town Council and co-ordinated by the Friends of W3 Group, providing fun activities and entertainment for local people and visitors alike.  The Town Council will be providing a grant of £2725 towards the cost of the weekend this year.

Whaley Bridge Regeneration Partnership

The Town Council works with local organisations, businesses, High Peak Borough Council and Derbyshire County Council to maintain and improve the vitality and viability of Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale, protecting the environment and ensuring future prosperity.  

Currently, the main aim of this partnership is to secure the second bridge over the River Goyt to the Bingswood Industrial Estate thus removing heavy traffic from the town centre and canal basin, improving employment prospects and industry on the trading estate and encouraging regeneration of the canal basin and Grade II * listed wharf building. 

The Going Local Programme has a budget of £10,000 to fund environmental improvements in the High Peak Central Area.  Various railings in the town centre have already been repainted.  

The Town Council has suggested the following projects be included in the next programme:

1. Public seats be repaired and/or refurbished.

2. Retaining wall along Canal Street be weeded and filled with alpines and flowers.

3. A new entry feature at the Station Car Park to include a paved area, new information boards, seating/shelter, planters, etc.

4. Village entry signs/features at entry points to Whaley Bridge.

5. Improvements to flower displays on Bridgemont roundabout

Parish Paths Map

The Town Council will be reprinting 2000 copies of an updated Parish Paths Map.  (Copies of the current version are £1 available at the back of the hall)

Cadster Footpath

An application has been submitted to DCC to include the route of the path connecting Chapel Road to Footpath 61 via Cadster hamlet to the designated Rights of Way map.  39 User Evidence Forms have been submitted so far in support of the council’s claim.    

School Governors
The council is represented on the governing bodies of WB Primary School and Taxal & Fernilee Primary School.  A Furness Vale ward member is also a parent governor for Furness Vale Primary School.  

Whaley Bridge Community Website
The community website may be viewed at www.whaleybridge.com and provides much information about the locality, news, events, history, etc.  It is an initiative funded by the Town Council and minutes of meetings, agendas, councillor and contact details may be viewed on the Town Council pages.

Winter Grit Bins

The council operates a partnership scheme to provide grit bins in areas where the County Council do not provide a regular gritting service and access during bad weather conditions.  A group of residents are required to pay 50% of the cost of the bin and the bins are filled once each year by the council.  The scheme currently provides 24 bins throughout the parish.  This service is provided to maintain access to roads and footways and not for the use of individual residents.

Cllr Mrs Linda Leather

Chair

Whaley Bridge Town Council

20th April 2007

6

